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I shall begin by outlining Leibniz's writings on education, and I shall discuss his influence on educational practice, 
and the extent to which his ideas on education flow from his philosophy. However, my conclusions are more negative 
than those of other commentators. I shall then suggest some ways in which his philosophy is highly relevant to the 
educational context of the 21st century, even though I consider the movement of thought which he represents to be 
educationally dangerous. Finally, I shall consider Leibniz's approach to the teaching of philosophy in particular, and I 
shall argue that he was a better teacher in practice than in theory.

1. Leibniz's writings on education

Leibniz's writings on education can be divided into three main groups, apart from isolated references in his 
correspondence and elsewhere.
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1.1. The Nova methodus

First is his Nova methodus discendae docendaeque jurisprudentiae[1] ('New Method of Learning and Teaching 
Jurisprudence'), which was published in 1667. It was remarkably bold of him to publish a book on how his subject 
should be taught, when he had only just obtained his degree in law, and had had no experience as a teacher. He 
wrote the Nova methodus while he was still under the influence of materialists such as Hobbes, and before he had 
developed his own spiritualist philosophy. As it happens, Leibniz returned to his youthful work when he was in his 
50s, and he made substantial additions and amendments. However, although some of the changes reflect the 
changes in his metaphysics, they do not affect his specific pedagogical recommendations.

The work is divided into two parts. Part I is concerned with education in general, and Part II with jurisprudence in 
particular. I shall confine myself to the first.

It starts (Â§Â§1-27) with a discussion of the difference between the training of animals and the education of young 
children. Leibniz expresses some enlightened views about using reward rather than punishment, inculcating good 
habits, frequent revision of what has been learned, the strengthening of intellectual powers through practice, learning 
through play, and the need for sensory imagery as an aid to learning before the rational faculty is fully developed.

The body of Part I (Â§Â§28-38) is concerned with the division of the sciences, and it is not directly relevant to 
education as such. It is only in the last four paragraphs (Â§Â§39-42) that Leibniz returns to education, and specifies 
how much should be taught, and at what stage. His prescriptions diverge quite radically from the practice of the time, 
especially in their emphasis on history, geography, science, and practical arts and crafts. If ordinary children were 
capable of covering the whole of his ambitious syllabus, then society would indeed be transformed through 
education. However, Leibniz is almost completely silent about how children are to be taught. Indeed, his assumption 
seems to be that, once children have learned to read, they will learn other things mainly by reading books. This, after 
all, was his own experience. His learning started when he was given the run of his uncle's library as a young boy, 
and he never stopped reading from then on. He clearly believed that he learned far more that way, than through 
anything he was taught in class at school or university. As he said in Â§16: 'The whole of this art is called didactics, 
since even those who learn spontaneously teach themselves, and hence they are called autodidacts.'[2]

It is easy to overlook the significance of the title of the book. It is not simply a method of teaching jurisprudence, but 
a method of learning and teaching jurisprudence, with the word discendae singled out in very large type. In English-
speaking countries, it has recently become politically incorrect to refer simply to 'teaching'. Instead, one must always 
say 'learning and teaching', in order to emphasise that what teachers do (or at least ought to do) is not to fill the 
heads of passive students with information, but to help students themselves to learn actively through what they do. 
Leibniz the autodidact would agree with this philosophy of education, even if he had little to say about how teachers 
might help their students to learn.

In fact teachers drop out of the equation almost entirely after the school stage, which for Leibniz ends at the age of 
twelve. As he says in Â§41,[3] 'From the age of 12 to 18, [the student] will be treated more freely, and he will be 
subject to his friends rather than to his teachers.' Instead of going to university (an institution which Leibniz regarded 
as in terminal decline), young men should frequent an academy, where they would read books, correspond with each 
other, and network with intellectuals and other leading figures in the local community. It is important to realise that, 
right from the start, when Leibniz dreamed of founding academies, he did not see them simply as research 
institutions existing alongside universities, but as replacing them, at least in their traditional form. It was there that 
the young would make the transition from dependent schoolchildren to autonomous learners. As he says at the end 
of Â§41,[4] 'It used to be the custom to enrol in a university, and to seek from it certification as an outstanding young 
man. Nowadays one must come out with different skills, which is why academies should not be in small and obscure 
places.' Finally, the student's education should be rounded off with foreign travel, one of the main benefits of which 
will be learning about ways in which other countries have superior technology.

1.2. The Lettre sur l'Éducation d'un Prince
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A few years after writing the Nova methodus, Leibniz did have a form of teaching experience, as tutor to the young 
Philipp Wilhelm von Boineburg, in Paris, from 1672 to 1676. We have detailed information about his learning regime 
from Leibniz's correspondence about it with Philipp's family.[5] This experience was put to good use in 1686, when 
Leibniz wrote the Lettre sur l'Éducation d'un Prince[6] to an unknown correspondent.

In general, what Leibniz prescribes for a prince is broadly consistent with what he earlier prescribed for all learners - 
except for his remarkable claim that a prince ought to be able to learn five or six times as fast as an ordinary person, 
because of his superior abilities, his access to people with the best brains, and the time saved by having servants.[7]

The most striking divergence is his specification of three 'degrees of perfection' in the education of a prince: that 
which is necessary, that which is useful, and that which is a decoration.[8] What is necessary is that the prince 
should be moral - virtuous, self-confident, reasonable, and gracious. This is in marked contrast with the Nova 
methodus, which is largely silent about moral and religious education. For the prince, the 'useful' knowledge and 
skills relevant to governing take second place, since he will have expert advisers. Least important of all, though still 
desirable, is the 'decoration' of cultural and intellectual accomplishments. Again in contrast with the Nova methodus, 
he advises against foreign travel, except to gain experience in warfare.[9]

1.3. Advice to Peter the Great

The third group of writings comes from late in Leibniz's life, when he advised Peter the Great of Russia on reforms to 
the education system and the founding of academies.[10] Leibniz's main concern, which he shared with Peter the 
Great, was to bring Russia into the European fold. The principal issues were religious and economic, and what 
Leibniz says about education reflects these issues. He sums up his position well when he says:[11] 'The true 
purpose of education is human happiness, that is to say, a permanent satisfaction in so far as humans can attain it. It 
does not consist in a life of idleness and pleasure, but in contributing, each according to his abilities, to the glory of 
God and to the common good, through sincere virtue and genuine knowledge.'

There might seem to be a clear development from the purely utilitarian and instrumental pedagogy of the Nova 
methodus, through the moral emphasis of the Lettre sur l'Éducation d'un Prince, to the religious focus of the 
recommendations to Peter the Great. However, I do not think this is the case, since Leibniz held deep moral and 
religious convictions throughout his life, and the differences between his pedagogical writings are better explained 
through the circumstances of their production. If we set aside the moral and religious dimension, the pedagogy 
remains purely vocational, and Leibniz's recommendations to Peter the Great towards the end of his life were not 
substantially different from the ideas of his youth.

In his Concept einer Denkschrift über die Verbesserung der Künste und Wissenschaften im russischen Reich,
[12] Leibniz proposes (as before) that primary schooling should last until the age of twelve or fourteen. It would be 
concerned with morality and religion, language, and the practical arts, which Leibniz lists (oddly) as holy scripture, 
logic, music, arithmetic, drawing, carving, wood-turning, surveying, domestic economy, weaponry, and horse riding - 
'all according to the nature and inclination of each [child]', as he says.[13] Those who were destined to become 
workers would learn only Russian, and would finish school after their primary education. Those destined for other 
careers would learn additional languages, and continue with school until the age of eighteen, specialising in what 
they were best at.

Finally, those who were to become public servants would go to university or a Ritterakademie,[14] to study for a 
specific career. This might seem to be a complete reversal of his position in the Nova methodus, where he 
advocated academies as a substitute for universities. However, he stresses that he does not mean anything like 
contemporary German universities, which had 'degenerated into pernicious corruption over the past two centuries.'
[15] Students would learn what was relevant to their future careers, and they would learn through contact with the 
leading figures in the city where the university was based. Similarly, the teachers would remain active in their 
professions, and would have the status of senior government officials.
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2. Leibniz's influence on educational theory and practice

I now move to Leibniz's influence. There are three issues here: first, how far does Leibniz's philosophy of education, 
such as it is, flow from his philosophical system as a whole? Second, did his philosophy of education have any 
practical influence? And third, did his philosophy as a whole have any indirect influence on educational practice, 
irrespective of his writings specifically on education?

2.1. The relation between Leibniz's philosophy of education and his philosophical system 
as a whole

Most commentators[16] have attempted to place Leibniz's remarks on education within the context of his 
philosophical system as a whole. However, I believe such attempts are generally misguided, since his emphasis on 
vocational training is so out of tune with the spirit of his philosophy. Indeed, it is problematic how far he had an 
educational theory at all, since his main concern was with the syllabus, and he said little about how pupils should 
actually be taught. What views he did have were formed long before he developed his mature philosophical system; 
and much of what he said was common to other enlightened educators of the time, whose metaphysics was very 
different.

To give just one example, it has been argued that Leibniz's emphasis on getting pupils to think for themselves arises 
from his Platonic belief in innate ideas. However, quite apart from the fact that Leibniz held this before his conversion 
to Platonism, it is a commonplace among educators who react against the passive rote learning which is 
characteristic of so many educational systems. Contemporary empiricists such as Locke were just as keen on 
developing the intellectual potential of pupils through active learning, involving play, and rewards for success rather 
than punishments for failure.[17] Indeed, Leibniz's emphasis on using pictorial imagery, models, and diagrams in the 
early stages of learning fits more naturally with an empiricist than with a rationalist epistemology.

2.2. The direct influence of Leibniz's theory of education

Although there is by now a substantial literature on Leibniz as an educationalist, the consensus is that his views had 
little or no direct influence on educational practice in Germany or elsewhere. This may be because he had relatively 
little to say, or because his views were not widely published until they had become of little more than historical 
interest. Nevertheless, it remains a fact that Leibniz's name is rarely mentioned in general histories of education.

One might sympathise with Joseph Vernay's claim that, although he was not strictly speaking an educationalist or 
directly influential as such, 'his pedagogical ideas scattered throughout his works seem to us so illuminating, so 
ingenious, so humane, so elevated, so liberal, that they must necessarily have influenced modern education. For 
everything which is humane and liberal is destined to survive.'[18] Unfortunately, there is little to support this pious 
hope.

2.3. The indirect influence of Leibniz's philosophy on educational theory

In principle, there is a much better case to be made for Leibniz's indirect influence on pedagogy, if only because of 
the dominance of his philosophy in 18th-century Germany. However, there is little concrete evidence of any such 
influence, beyond the obvious fact that the teaching of philosophy in German universities was heavily influenced by 
the Leibniz-Wolff philosophy.

Most commentators consider the influence both of Leibniz's pedagogical writings and of his philosophical system as 
a whole. In order to highlight the influence of the latter, it will be useful to look at just one book which makes no 
mention at all of Leibniz's educational writings, but which claims that Leibniz's philosophy had a profound (though 
indirect) influence on the development of educational theory. This is John Davidson's A New Interpretation of 
Herbart's Psychology and Educational Theory through the Philosophy of Leibniz.[19] Davidson takes it for 
granted that Herbart's theory of education 'is the only intelligible and workable standpoint for the practical teacher,'
[20] and he aims to show that its central features were derived from Leibniz's philosophy.
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The central idea of Herbart's theory is that the soul is not a self-subsistent entity, but rather an organic 'soul-life' 
which is the totality of our experiences. From this broadly Leibnizian thesis Herbart draws a number of pedagogical 
conclusions which Leibniz may or may not have shared - and it is irrelevant to Davidson's position whether he did or 
not. In particular, Herbart makes the controversial claim that skills are not transferable from one discipline to another, 
since there is no separate soul, essentially the same in everyone, whose intellectual powers can be developed 
independently. Every person is different from every other, and teaching must be appropriate to the individual 
circumstances and background of each. The absence of a distinct, rational soul means that intellectual skills have no 
special status, and education should attend to the practical as much as to the abstract and intellectual. The interest 
of young children is more likely to be engaged by the concrete and the practical, and abstractions should be brought 
in only as and when relevant. Finally, the Herbartian concept of interest is essentially other-directed, so that children 
are developed morally (the chief purpose of education) through their concern for a greater whole, rather than seeing 
themselves as isolated rational souls. Interestingly, Davidson concludes his book, not by coming back to the 
Leibnizian influences on Herbart, but by comparing his position with the Buddhist Law of Righteousness.

3. The implications of Leibniz's philosophy for education in the 21st century

So far, I have been generally sceptical about Leibniz's influence on pedagogy. I shall now move to a completely 
different aspect of Leibniz's work, where I believe his influence is much more significant (if still indirect), and highly 
relevant to the major developments which education is undergoing in the 21st century. I refer to his universal 
characteristic, and his vision of the computer as a tool for reasoning.

In the past, educationalists (including Leibniz) were concerned with the different kinds of education appropriate for 
different kinds of career - labourers, technicians, and professionals. Now there is a widespread belief that we are 
moving into a post-industrial era, in which the old distinctions will largely disappear, and everyone will be expected to 
contribute to the so-called 'knowledge economy'. It has long been the case that anyone who cannot read or write has 
suffered social exclusion. In future the ability to use a computer to obtain and exchange information will be equally 
necessary for full participation in social and economic life. Just as schools were originally set up to spread literacy, so 
the educational system as a whole is focussing more and more on training citizens to participate in the knowledge 
economy.

This has radical implications for how students are taught at all levels. Computers are not merely a technological 
substitute for (or complement to) blackboards, personal contact, and libraries - they completely transform the 
relationship between teacher and taught. This is not the place to go into details, and one example of the many 
differences will have to suffice. In the past, the teacher had extensive control over what students read. Students 
would be given reading lists specifying books and articles which had been published by respectable publishers after 
a process of peer review, and purchased by school or university libraries. Now, through the world wide web, students 
have immediate access to a vast amount of information, much of which is completely worthless. They need to be 
taught both how to find what is relevant, and to distinguish the good from the bad.

But how does Leibniz fit into the picture? First, there is his belief in the computability of human reasoning. As he said: 
'when controversies arise, there will be no more need for a disputation between two philosophers than there would 
be between two accountants. It would be enough for them to pick up their pens and sit at their abacuses, and say to 
each other . . .: "Let us compute."'[21] Although he refers to 'abacuses', he must have had in mind an extension of 
his own calculating machine, in other words, something like the modern computer. Indeed, his position is as radical 
as that of the most hard-line modern proponents of artificial intelligence, in that he places computability above human 
judgment.

Second, there is his universal characteristic, on which his belief in computability depends. Human reasoning is 
computable only if it ultimately consists in the manipulation of definite concepts which can be notated mathematically. 
Although Leibniz's calculating machine was decadic, his long-term goal was clearly a binary machine (like the 
modern computer), operating on concepts notated in binary. However, it is important to remember that Leibniz's goal 
was far more ambitious than the ASCII notation, which merely codes letters of the alphabet and other symbols into 
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binary. Leibniz strove after a binary notation which would express the relationships between concepts themselves.

Whether or not Leibniz's goal was achievable, he devoted an immense amount of energy to the classification of all 
possible knowledge, and hence of the concepts in which knowledge consists. The project of a universal characteristic 
brings together his early interest in Aristotle's categories, the contemporary concern for mapping all existing 
knowledge in encyclopaedias and all future knowledge to be discovered in scientific academies, and, last but not 
least, Leibniz's role as a librarian. Leibniz may not have entered the history books as an educationalist, but he is 
undoubtedly a major figure in the history of librarianship.

This raises the fascinating question of the relative roles of the teacher and of the librarian in granting students access 
to knowledge. Teachers tend to think of themselves as the primary purveyors of knowledge through what they 
transfer from their own heads into those of their students. But in so far as teachers recommend students to read 
materials in the public domain, the guardians of these materials are librarians. It is librarians who classify the 
materials, and hence the whole territory of knowledge, even if one of the most influential classifiers was also a 
philosopher.

If students, or members of the public in general, are to access information in the new knowledge society, there must 
be a classification system which allows the enquirer to find what they want, and not to be overwhelmed with 
irrelevant information. This would seem to be the role of the librarian, whereas the role of evaluating the information 
is that of the academic. What is needed is a metalanguage (or 'metadata' in the current jargon) in which the contents 
of any digital or other resource can be described through a hierarchy of concepts. If the metadata are included in the 
header of every digital resource, then any search of the world wide web will yield all those and only those pages 
which are relevant. This is very much akin to Leibniz's project of a universal characteristic, even if the classificatory 
information is contained in a header, rather then embedded within the notation of the information itself.

The implication for educational theory and practice is that learning consists primarily in accessing information which 
is objectively out there waiting to be known. Just as the industrial revolution largely replaced craft skills with the 
mechanised mass production of goods, so the knowledge revolution will replace the traditional craft of the teacher 
with the mechanised mass dissemination of information. Globalised profit-making corporations such as already exist 
(for example, Phoenix University of Arizona) will deliver higher education through the internet at a price with which 
traditional universities cannot compete. All that will be left will be a few elite institutions providing very expensive, 
personalised education, like the few factories still producing hand-made cars.

I personally am wholly in favour of using technology in ways which improve the educational experience of the 
students. It may also be the case that some disciplines can be taught adequately through mass methods of delivery. 
But what is missing from this whole approach, which derives ultimately from Leibniz's universal characteristic, is any 
sense of the ambiguity of the language in which information is carried, the provisional nature of what passes for 
knowledge at any given time, differences in perspectives, hidden theoretical and ethical assumptions - in fact, 
everything which marks the difference between genuine higher education and mere training or rote learning.

Leibniz's actual prescriptions for an educational system are utterly instrumental, as if the sole purpose of education 
were to produce well-behaved citizens who will make the maximum contribution to the economy. His pedagogical 
writings read more like policy documents written by a civil servant in a 21st-century ministry of education, than by a 
humanist philosopher of the 17th century. As he himself said, 'Obviously the nature of my job means that I cannot 
express an opinion which is independent of the concerns of princes. I would not be so bold as to reform the 
universities, and I do not know how far I should wish them to be reformed, except that I would judge that it would be 
better for there to be fewer universities and students, and more technicians and soldiers. . . When other [students] 
were spending their time gambling or drinking, I spent it trying to push forward the frontiers of knowledge as to the art 
of invention.'[22]

So, while the idea of a universal characteristic is fully consistent with his content-driven pedagogical schemes, they 
are very remote from his spiritualist metaphysics. And, unlike some of his latter-day disciples, Leibniz himself made 
no attempt to derive his pedagogy from his philosophical system.
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4. Leibniz and philosophical education

Finally, I come to the question of philosophical education. One might expect a philosopher who writes about 
education to have views on the role of philosophy in education, and on how it should be taught.[23] Remarkably, 
Leibniz has nothing to say on either question. The implication is that philosophy should not be taught, and hence the 
question of how it should be taught does not arise.

Yet this is in flat contradiction to Leibniz's belief that philosophy is prior to all other disciplines, and to his actual 
practice in disseminating his own philosophy to others - which is, after all, a form of teaching. Although he is silent 
about philosophy in the Lettre sur l'Éducation d'un Prince, he devoted an immense amount of time and energy to 
teaching his philosophy to princes, and more particularly to princesses.[24] Indeed, the most comprehensive and 
accessible expositions of his philosophical system arise from his attempts to teach it to non-academics.

As is evident from his correspondence, his actual approach was diametrically opposed to his theoretical 
pronouncements. Instead of treating philosophy as a body of knowledge to be imparted from first principles, he 
engaged in debate, and he tried to win his students over to his point of view by using metaphors and analogies. His 
conversational style was much closer to the traditional craft skills of leading students to understanding through face-
to-face discussion, the teasing out of ambiguities, and adding imagination to abstract reasoning. It is regrettable that 
Leibniz's theory of education was closer to the modern vision of mass-produced learning, than to his actual practice 
as a teacher of philosophy.
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